

**ICANN Transcription – Abu Dhabi
Joint Meeting: ICANN Board & GNSO Contracted Party House (CPH)
Tuesday, 31 October 2017 17:00 GST**

Note: The following is the output of transcribing from an audio recording. Although the transcription is largely accurate, in some cases it is incomplete or inaccurate due to inaudible passages or transcription errors. It is posted as an aid to understanding the proceedings at the meeting, but should not be treated as an authoritative record.

On page: <https://gnso.icann.org/en/group-activities/calendar>

Graeme Bunton: Good afternoon ladies and gentlemen, thank you for joining us today. My name is Graeme Bunton, I'm the chair of the registrar's stakeholder group and this is the joint session of the contracted party house and the board. Paul Diaz, do you have anything to add -- I think -- before we get into this? And I think it's that we have some questions posed by the board for us that we can dig into and then I think that's probably going to carry us through most of today's session. Do we have those that we can put up on the monitor?

All right. I don't know about that. Okay, so question number one was I think a general question from the board on what it is that we're working on and caring about it at ICANN these days. And I think the person who's going to kick that question off is Jonathan Robinson.

Jonathan Robinson: Was it?

Graeme Bunton: Where we got right into and Jonathan is unprepared. I don't think that...

Jonathan Robinson: (Unintelligible) then I need to re-hear the question. What was the question?

Graeme Bunton: Let's see if we can find that actual text.

Jonathan Robinson: No, no, it's - just repeat - I mean, I was...

Graeme Bunton: Sure. Sorry Jonathan. That - we really didn't do a lot of intro there. It was - there was a general - so two questions posed by the board, one on GDPR and one was a more general question about what it is about the contracted party house is working on and what are we caring about within ICANN. And the place we got to in our discussion previous was around some of our concerns around budgeting and looking into that as a thing that we're caring about.

Jonathan Robinson: So hi, it's Jonathan Robinson for the record. Thanks. I was expecting that, I just wasn't expecting number one and I wrote myself a couple of notes here, so - but I can talk to it. I think there's a - well, unless you can (unintelligible) there's another small detail I just dig up for my notes for just one minute.

Graeme Bunton: Sure. Go ahead. I don't think we want to get into GDPR before that.

Woman: Why not?

Graeme Bunton: Because I think that's going to take a little bit of time. And most of our response is not question to the board but, you know, playing off these particular topics. So...

Jonathan Robinson: Thanks, Graeme. Sorry, I - you just caught me wrong putting me on the timing. But anyway - so for the record it's Jonathan Robinson. I think we would - what we wanted to - one of the things - there were various things we were working on, but one of the things we've very recently agreed to work on

-- in fact at our meeting immediately prior to this -- is to start to collaborate more effectively as the registries and registrars on our work on ICANN's strategic plan and budget. I think, you know, we feel clearly and self-evidently that this is a particularly important area and we've had - I guess we've had (Chuck) working in the past and leading the group within the registries who's been very helpful and deserves recognition for that.

But in his new diminished role in this - in the broader ICANN community where you can fill those gaps. And we propose to work now jointly as registries and registrars. So we'll form a group. I think we're interested in many different aspects of the budget, including particularly at a high level this sort of allocations and starting to really look into the macro allocations within the budget. And I think some of the concerns, really, are over the overarching priorities and how things are allocated and -- of course -- effective utilization of resources as you would expect. We're aware of the recent focus on replenishing the reserve fund and so we would like to be sure that that's being addressed within the operating budget and understand the implications for ICANN Org in dealing with that.

And clearly we have a strong interest in the excess application fees as well as the auction funds. And clearly there's a mechanism for dealing with the auction funds. But we will coordinate our thinking in respect to that and our work. There were a couple of other detail points that came up in and around finance and budget and others may want to speak to this. But in particular with respect to this meeting, there was some - I think toing and froing that went on over the Friday and that's caused potentially a wasted resources. Either some people have stayed and others haven't and there may be resources available. So there was a real concern over the fact that we - with all this pressure perhaps even scheduling conflicts. All the kind of issues that arise at a meeting that we've been since wasted resources in and around mismanaging perhaps how we dealt with Friday at this meeting.

And then there's a particular concern that the registrars have -- and I'm sure one or more of them may wish to speak to this -- over the work that's gone on to develop the naming services portal that's been presented to both the registries and the registrars. But I think -- as I understand it -- the scheduling of that software development is that the registries will see more effective functionality - well, actually functionality earlier than the registrars and the registrars have a particular concern over -- A -- their delay in their receipt of functionality and past - you know, this goes back a little further than simply the development of the portal. So I'll stop there. That gives you a heads up as to where we're going. I think we plan to do some focused work around the budget and the strategic priorities and those are some specific examples there of recent concerns. Thanks.

Graeme Bunton: Thank you, Jonathan. This is Graeme Bunton for the transcript. Just to add a little bit of context to that naming portal services piece is that registrars have been told for about four years that we're going to have a portal to manage our relationships with ICANN and compliance. It has yet to materialize. It looks like its 2018 and staff is telling us that they don't have resources to complete this project. And so there's immense frustration amongst registrars that that has not been a priority, despite us, you know, complaining pretty vigorously about this for years now. And so we end up talking about it in a board meeting. So I'll open the floor to comments on what Jonathan was saying.

Goran Marby: Jonathan, welcome. We appreciate any more comments into our budget process, especially since we have the powered community. Now finally saying yes to the budget. Just to give you a little bit of context also what IAN the board is doing, you talked about the sort of long term - a little bit longer. And as you know, we don't have a process for that. We have an Excel spreadsheet. So we're doing - I had talked to all the SOs (unintelligible) ship on -- we also had a board discussion about this -- that we're setting a - starting something - it's very (unintelligible) name. Do we call it a long term financial planning process?

And the first page of that is actually to create a mechanism where we can interact with the community, the board, the organization in such a way that we don't kill everybody because we have a lot of Excel spreadsheets going forward. Because in the end -- and it comes out of this session we had in Johannesburg called Who Sets the ICANN's Priorities? Because for me that's kind of simple, is always end up splitting the community.

Today the community have set the priority for this five year strategic plan. The unfortunate of that is that when it was done it was not any money attached to it. And that's what - something we're trying to work out. So I had a very good session with the board -- of course, I always have very good sessions with the board -- and I had started talking with the SO to see (unintelligible) about it and we are working currently on a plan to how to have a longer discussion where we sort of combine the five year strategic plan together with the financial plan to be able to really have that priority discussion together with the community. Because in the end it's always the (unintelligible).

In all of these discussions, there is something I would like to say, because it's became evident when you start looking at (unintelligible) the most of the money that we have is a yearly budget is dependent on earlier decisions. And that is something to remember in this. And I often give the examples - IANA functions \$11 million, to run three meetings per year between 13 and \$15 million, travel program \$3 million. So many of those things have been decided as a part of something we do within the community. And it's important that some of those things should be asked, discussed and some of those things are some things that are sort of things that we have to do.

But thank you Jonathan - first of all, thank you very much. I note (unintelligible) smiles when he hears when more people coming into the budget process. But I'm also looking forward to engage some of the communities to bring a longer plan together with priorities. And we have to

create - the thing is that we have to create the mechanics of that in such a way so we don't add to any more processes for the community. But thank you.

Graeme Bunton: (Unintelligible).

Shreema Sarkar: Thank you. And I want to say a few words to add to (Yorin's) and responding to the focus you mentioned. I think it is time, really, that the community gets more and more involved in the budget process. One of our key objective is that we all become fiscally responsible. And we need you. You have expertise, you're in the market, you know what's going on. And if you think of the budget there are two things. There's the funding side and then there's the cost side. And your input on both of those are essential. And what we don't want is frankly the process to be going on throughout the year without -- excuse me -- without your involvement and then at the end you raise concerns.

So we want to work together very closely and frankly I wish every stakeholder group tell us that this is one of their focus, because that is essential as we go forward. So thank you and thank you and thank you for making this one of your focus.

Graeme Bunton: Thank you Shreema, thank you Goran. Anyone else in the queue on this particular topic? We can - great, okay. GDPR. What is that? So the question from the board is what are the concerns of your group regarding GDPR and how best to mitigate. I think I'm going to put (Sebastian) on the hook to get us started on GDPR and some of the concerns from the contracted party house.

(Sebastian de Claus): So (Sebastian de Claus) of the GOTLD group for the record. So yes, our concern is - well, multiple levels. But I think more importantly is the fact that we've been discussing this in the community at least since Copenhagen very intensely, since before that. This is a subject that we've brought to the table

18 months ago. And very visibly progress is moving very slowly and I can understand that there's a number of frustrations about it because it's moving slowly. But it doesn't mean that it's not moving and it doesn't mean that we're not working on it and that we're not collaborating, particularly these two groups of registry and registrars working hand in hand to try to find solutions. Because we're very concerned -- obviously -- and we're on the front line for it.

So concerns on it that you could help us with is to actually give us the time and the leg room to find the solutions, to propose the solutions, and to see how we can adapt what we're doing in order to comply with GDPR. I think that after so many months of talking about it everybody is in agreement that there is a concern, that we need the finances, that we need to work with it. That's good. There's still no clear agreement as to what we need to do but we have a path going there and path that we also discuss with you the board either via a (unintelligible). I hope that we inform you enough on our progress and if we don't please ask and we'll come and talk about it more, in more details.

But in the meantime, let's not have compliance chasing us and cutting the grass under our feet. We need time to work. We need time to adapt. We will be breaking some compliance and some rules. We will be pushing the boundaries on some of the contracts that were not designed for GDPR. We know where the issues are. We can already show you today what we risk breaking in six months. Let's work together on fixing that. I don't know that we will have fixed everything internally within this community by May. We will need to have fixed in our system most of these things by then because otherwise we run real financial risks. So yes, let's work together on it.

Graeme Bunton: Thank you (Sebastian). Becky?

Becky Burr: So thank you for that. I think what would be most productive would be to have your end tell us - explain sort of where the organization is, what next steps are, how we expect to proceed and then I think there's - will likely be

some lively discussion about it. But just from my sense when I say I'm feeling some real momentum here and we should capitalize on it.

Goran Marby: I thought I was off the hook. Okay, I don't want to give the same speech - this is the fifth time. I can ask anyone on the board actually to give this one. With feeling. I'm not a very good singer, otherwise I could sing it. So let's take steps back. Yes, we have been discussing this for a very short time. Because the European (unintelligible) legislation has been there for a long time. Everything I now say is a lot of ifs. Because we are still in discovery phase how this legislation will potentially affect us. If it will. If.

But let's - for - I don't know what - are you giving me stop (unintelligible) or is it for the record? (Unintelligible) in the board. So I have to put that caveat up. And the reason I'm so careful is not because there are things I don't want to disclose. It's because I don't want to end up creating problems for anyone, because we are actually talking about libel to a law. And that's very important. And it's important to understand I'm not talking about the policy making process within ICANN. The discussion between the balance of uses of Who Is and the private Who Is belongs in the community.

So what I'm talking about are the legal implications of a law this is called GDPR. And that I think is important. Because the policies I have been - has been - I understand that the discussion about Who Is has been going around for a while within the ICANN community. I heard it was 18 years. So first of all, we went out and recognized - and I said, "We think there might be a problem." And of course people who said, "We know what the problem is and we can go and fix it." But in this case, when we're actually talking about liabilities according to law we have to be more careful.

So - and one of the things with this law is that it's not like now we're going to - you've run a red light and then you know what you actually broke. One of them is that you have to prepare a purpose for the usage of the data. So therefore we asked you and helped -- thank you very much for helping us --

with user cases. We sent that user cases to a law firm together with questions. We needed to have the uses cases for that. On the other side of that, we also -- because we wanted to make it more and more awareness of this -- we also sent that to the DPAs in Europe, together with a letter to explain things.

As a small sort of side-step of that, we didn't expect the DPAs to come back with an answer because legally it's very hard for a DPA to give an answer, especially on a law that is not totally been enacted yet. So that was the first time we asked for the community input. A couple of weeks ago we then published the first round of answers from Hamilton. And at the same time the GNSO has done an independent study as well. And as you know, the Dutch DPA has also issued a paper and we had yesterday a discussion in GAC the - what we could call that. I call it guidance because I've been a regulator. Because it was not a decision, which is a different thing. But it doesn't matter.

We are looking and analyzing that as well. So now what we asked is for the community interaction and still on a compliance basis to have more questions which we can transfer to Hamilton for a second round of answers. And you can see this as a potential corrects to using the expertise for external law firm to have more questions. So we expect to have those questions back.

On the timing of that, we were closer - actually to close it before this meeting, but during this meeting I have had several conversations with both contracted parties but also from the other side, so to speak. Because there are - people would like to think about the questions they raise. We know that we don't have too much time, but we also need to have good questions that we can ask.

The intention after that - one assumption is that ICANN as well is some sort of data controller. I say assumption because we were still in discovery phase. If that assumption's true, ICANN or - also have to come up with a way

of thinking how we can be compliant to the law. One thing - when we sort of came up with - what we're then going to do -- because we want to have community interaction on that as well -- is the idea to present two or three different alternatives.

So let's make - you have to make an assumption - and this is just an assumption. It's not exactly what we're going to do. Let's assume, for instance, that we will think that to be able to be compliant you have a two tier model. Then you also have to think about who should assess that from a two tier model's perspective. So that could be an alternative. And now you can see my fingers in there saying that's a potential solution. We can't of course have a different view on how ICANN Org can be compliant as a potential data controller, we have to have the same sort of compliance according to our contracts. They have to be 100%. So - but anyway, we will think in asking the community to have legal impact of that as well.

After that, I have to make a decision. And that decision will be how will I be - if we are a data controller, how could we be compliant to the law? And that will have a diadem effect on the compliance. But one of the things of the European law system is of course that the DPAs are individuals and are independent. And until this - all of this -- has been cleared out and the only ones who can really make the first assessments about this are the DPAs. They're the ones that's going to make the final decision. And then that - straight for instance fine (unintelligible) you, you probably go to court and this goes into two instances and then it ends up in the European court. And it's not until the European court will actually have said finally what they think we will know the answer to all our questions.

Don't shoot the messenger, that's the way it is. So if there are then countries where there is a strong legal case for someone to say that we need to have an even more restricted Who Is, we already have a policy on how to handle that. Because the ICANN contracts never supersedes local law. I hope I got this right this time, because I actually said wrong in the previous session.

The - and again, I want to stress this. I mean, I've said numerous times in many ways we're in this together. ICANN is a large tent with many different opinions. And those opinions should be discussed and they should be happening things in that, but had - a lot of it actually happens within the community's policy work. So to try to summarize it, the assumption right now is that today we have 100% Who Is. The assumption is that that's going to change. The assumption is also there is the zero Who Is that cannot happen under the current policies, because it's going to be somewhere in between. We have to work together how to find this balance. Is not a negotiation. It's about how to be compliant with the law. We are bound by the policy sets by the community, we are also bounded by the law. We have to find those mechanisms together.

There is always very easy to jump in the conclusion into this. I'm not a lawyer. I have very good lawyers helping me, both internal and externally. But if we jump to conclusions too early on the (unintelligible) that could actually have - that could have real problems also for everybody who's in this sort of industry who are a data controller. And if you look on the CCs - look on other ones that are in that market there are different solution how to solve the problem.

So then you will ask me, what's the timing of this? The reason why we don't give a timing right now is because we're actually waiting for you to help us with the legal cases. And we're receiving both sides right now, which is excellent. We have legal arguments that, you know, it's not a big problem to it's a very big problem. And that's what we're going to phrase into the Hamilton law firm. But I also know that we cannot wait too long. This is not something I can sort of do until in May, June or something.

I also want to add that I also think it's - one of the things that we now see is that if all these assumptions are true, then what - perspective's going to happen is that we cannot enforce the policy set by the community. By law. I

think that it's important of the community to come back in the discussions in relationship with that. GDPR may (unintelligible) happen in Europe. And I don't take any size - today I got a question if I like GDPR or not. That's actually not on the table what I think. I only see this from a legal and compliance issue. That is not something I'm interested in even discussing. Maybe over a beer sometime.

The importance is to also find a way - the community has to find a way to have this discussion -- for instance, in the RDS working group -- to make sure that you can continue the policy one. Because maybe it could be seen as a problem that we can't afford the community supporters because of law. There are other areas in the world who's discussing the same thing. I think I covered most of it now. Becky, have I missed - I asked my legal...

Becky Burr: No, I just want to say - just to make a next step concrete. The legal advice that is coming from Hamilton's is coming (unintelligible). There's another set of questions that are going to be going up to them and we want input from all of you on what questions you want answered in that. Meanwhile I think as part of that ICANN is going to be looking to develop a position based on legal guidance about what it could legally do under the GDPR. And then share that with registries and registrars as a sort of baseline here's what we think, you know, compliance. That if you provided this kind of information to these kinds of users for these purposes, that would have to constitute compliance.

Acknowledging, however, that every DPA has the prerogative to have a twist or turn. And so that's not a one size fits all model, because it may be that what ICANN -- based on the legal advice it receives -- decides it can do may not be consistent with what a data protection authority relevant to one or the other of you requires. So we're not talking about a one size fits all. I think this is - we're trying to move quickly on this. Not so quickly that we blow things up or cause unnecessary or premature data protection authority inquiry about existing systems.

Once - so there's going to be some kind of an interim compliance related solution with input from you all. There is going to be - that cannot usurp the policy development process, which will have to go on. But I think -- just to be - so there are no - there's no mistake here -- nobody's under - we understand this is going to change. We need to help get out ICANN's legal position here and provide that for some guidance and hopefully a model that we can use that will provide a measure of stability across the system. Meanwhile we're still - they're - the legal advice is still continuing to come in, so if you have questions that you think ought to be answered in the next Hamilton memo, we need you to get them to us. Did I say anything wrong?

Goran Marby: You're very good at this, actually. Are you a lawyer?

Graeme Bunton: Thank you Becky, thank you Goran. I think this might be a good segue into Heath.

Heath Dixon: Heath Dixon with Amazon registrar. And I actually am a lawyer and so I really appreciate that you're taking a slow and methodical approach to this and asking all the possible questions.

And I especially appreciate asking outside counsel so that we can blame them for the delay and blame them if anything goes wrong. The problem is I represent a bunch of engineers back home, and I think that the issue for the Contracted Parties is that we all need to make our preparations and we need to start making our changes to our systems now, and in many cases we actually already are starting to implement those changes to make sure that we can have enough time to test them before they go live in May.

And so I am going to ask about the timing and what we can do to speed up the timing. You mentioned that you've already started considering some potential compliance approaches if you get the guidance that the law does apply to ICANN as a data controller.

Can you start sharing the details of those proposals even if you're still considering two or three different approaches so that we can start preparing for what we will need to do to interact with compliance?

Yes the problem is that we've got to start making our changes and we can't make our changes until you make yours. And so if we don't get guidance from ICANN on what you're going to do and what you're going to require from a compliance perspective soon, then you may have time to make sure that ICANN is going to be compliant but the Contracted Parties won't have time to make sure that we're able to be compliant.

Goran Marby: Oh and the easiest thing is is you share with us your legal analysis that you're building your solutions on right now, because before you start on that I presume that anything you do right now is based on a legal analysis because you don't want to break the law.

And if you can share that - legal assumptions with us that helps a lot because you can actually be the one who provides us with a potential solution based on the legal case.

And I'm not a lawyer so I'm not going to go into this, but your apparently amazing legal analysis that comes up with something that you can look through - also balancing of course the policies within ICANN.

So you'll probably - we - I - you probably know as much as I do right now and one - and I do understand the problems you have, and I'm thinking all could agree that we collectively should've started earlier.

I'm - we should've started years ago when the discussion - when the law was actually discussed. We didn't. I wasn't here but the - so help us. That's the answer because you apparently have done the legal analysis. Please share.

((Crosstalk))

Becky Burr: Can I just ask? I don't think that Goran is asking you to share your privileged and confidential legal analysis with ICANN. I think that what he is asking for is input on the models that you are looking at as compliant.

What – there are a range of models that could be compliant. What would help the community most is to get a fix on the models that appear to be well things that would meet the legal requirements, could be provide a sort of relatively similar access across the ecosystem, don't require a huge amount or require the least amount of reengineering, could be put in place quickly and the like. So I just want to clarify the – and I'm not his lawyer also.

Goran Marby: Thank you very much for – of course. Becky's right.

Graeme Bunton: Heath did you have a follow-up?

Heath Dixon: Sure. So of course I can't share our legal advice and I think it's fair to say that there's a range of things that registrars and registries can be doing to be compliant with the law.

And I think that most of us here have already made those decisions and started implementing the systems that we're going to use for compliance. What we don't know is what ICANN is going to require and what compliance is going to do.

And so that's the detail that we're asking for I think and if I'm wrong certainly other registries and registrars can speak up. But what we need to know is what is ICANN going to do?

What is ICANN going to require so that we can make sure that we will be compliant? If as you mentioned it's going to be a two-tier system we need to know the details of that two-tier system so that...

Goran Marby: But I – yes I said specifically that I didn't say that is going to be a two-tier system. I said that...

Heath Dixon: Well it's – I guess that's exactly the point. I don't know what is – it's going – what it's going to be and so that's - what we're hoping to get some guidance soon is on what ICANN is going to require so that we can start building to comply with it.

Goran Marby: No disagreement.

Graeme Bunton: Thank you Heath. I see Jeff is the only person I have in the queue. If someone else would like in raise your hand.

Jeffrey Neuman: Thanks. This is Jeff Neuman and I think Goran may have just answered it. But just to reinforce the position Goran you say you don't control, and you're waiting for the community to come to you and help you with solutions.

At the end of the day as a CEO of a staff/of an organization compliance reports to you, so you do have control on whether you tell your compliance department, "You know what?

Hold off for a few months after that May date. Let's see what's going on. Do not send them a breach letter. Let's figure out exactly how this is going." I think that's what registrars are looking for and registries.

We're going to – we're trying to act in good faith. We're trying to do what – to act upon the advice that we're getting from legal counsel. Because this is such a new area some legal counsel may be wrong.

Some may be right but on the assumption that we're acting in good faith what you do control is your own staff and your own compliance department. So what we're looking for is not what ICANN the community wants, but it's what

you as the CEO of your staff will instruct your compliance department to do especially if we are acting in good faith.

If we had something in writing from you saying as long as we are acting in good faith and trying to do what we believe is right based upon the legal opinion that we've received that we will not get a breach letter and the threat to take away our business, I think that will help us through this transition period.

Goran Marby: You got better than that. You got a board resolution.

Jeffrey Neuman: Sorry. Which board resolution?

Goran Marby: The board decided to delay the implementation of Thick WHOIS for 180 days. Now...

Jeffrey Neuman: That – that's only Thick WHOIS for com...

Goran Marby: Yes but...

Jeffrey Neuman: ...and net and jobs.

Goran Marby: Well it – first of all this law comes in full place at the - May 28.

Jeffrey Neuman: The law is in place.

Goran Marby: Yes and part of the law but the full...

Jeffrey Neuman: Sanctions though. Yes.

Goran Marby: Yes I said the full law and I described the process we worked on. Can I give you an example just because I want to make sure that I don't come up with a quick answer that can actually be problematic for you?

If you come up with a quick answer doing the balancing about the current policies – because in your legal analysis you - of course which I don't ask you to share – you have to do – look at the policies that we have which are the rule sets and perhaps GDPR.

You have – you to – you have to look at both of course and when you come up with that – and maybe you will come up too high on a scale. Maybe our analysis – and maybe our scale will be lower.

That's the reason why I'm so careful about saying things. It's because we don't know that right now.

Jeffrey Neuman: Right. But as long as – sorry. This is Jeff Neuman. As long as we're acting in good faith...

Goran Marby: We are.

Jeffrey Neuman: ...and we're trying to do what's good – what's right, then you should be instructing your compliance staff, "Lay off for a little bit. Let's figure this out. Let's work with our registrar."

Let's not get this automated compliance notice saying, "If you keep doing this we're going to take away your registry or your registrar." That's all we're asking I think.

Goran Marby: But we don't know where the goal post – we don't know where we are yet and that's – because we have a policy which – we have a policy. Sorry. Becky?

Becky Burr: I'm sorry. I think you guys are talking past each other a little bit and I just wanted to intervene and see if I could clear it up. I think what I'm hearing from Jeff is a request for some clarity from ICANN with respect to

enforcement during this interim period between now and the time that ICANN comes out with its model.

I don't think that we could possibly offer an answer to that here, but I think that it might be something that might be a reasonable discussion within ICANN.

So I just think it's a question about clarity about what's going to happen between now and May 25 as opposed to what the model's going to look like, any of those things that are not known now.

Jeffrey Neuman: Thanks Becky. And just to add to that it's now through to the May 25 plus a reasonable period of time for us to implement that solution, but yes basically.

Graeme Bunton: Thank you Jeff. (Sebastian)?

(Sebastian de Claus): So just for clarity in the rest of Europe May 2018 is the deadline. In Holland it's not. We've got two of our colleagues'/partners' TLDs there who have been kind enough to blow the whistle on this in a way that we finally heard it after years of ignoring this problem who's neck is on the chopping block.

And these people are receiving no later than a month ago compliance notices about getting back into the fold of the ICANN rules. Now I understand that in the meantime this has been discussed and the foot has been lifted, but it's exactly what we're talking about.

Goran Marby: Agree. Yes. The – and I – I'm guessing when we get – there is a policy set how to work with – well there is a procedure how to - set if you want to prove that you are not compliant with the law. Hang on.

I – you may disagree or disagree with that. I can't disagree with the procedures that are set because that is set by someone else than me. And I

know we actually asked that question back to GNSO as you know, but it is a structure that is set and we are following that.

I – I’m – I said first many times I’m grateful for the answer they received from the DPA, which is very, very unusual. Now we have to work through which we’re of course doing with the local in order to understand what does it actually mean, because it’s actually thus law and it’s also in accordance to today’s law.

And we have to analyze that because if their solution to the problem is wrong, if their solution – their proposed solution to the problem is wrong that could actually have ramifications also for them.

So in a way I’m trying to be cautious also for you, not only for myself but also for you to make sure that we don’t jump on something, because we have a chance to get it right.

We have one way to get it right but many, many ways to get it wrong. And I’m – very understanding of the time picture. I’m very understanding of the need for developing things.

I’m, you know, if we are a data controller we are late on the bandwagon as well. That’s why I stood up in Madrid and I said, “We – I think/believe that we are in this together.”

But I have to work through this and I also want to add some of – here. ICANN is a large tent with many different opinions and as the CEO of this I also have to take into account to seek legal advice from people who don’t agree with your assumption.

That is something I have to do but in the end which I have said before I’m going to make a decision about how we’re going to do the compliance, both

for ourselves but also then automatically with the one for the Contracted Parties.

And I think that's a good reassurance is that whatever we think we will think for you as well so if - that risk we will take sort of is something I have to take into account as well.

There has to be symmetry with that. I would be very happy if I can now say to you exactly when things are going to happen in time, but also your colleagues has asked me to be able to provide some additional questions for their own sake.

(Sebastian de Claus): If I may just one second. So in the interim is it reasonable to ask for the foot to be lifted on the compliance on this very, very topic?

Goran Marby: I actually don't have the answer how to do that within the given policies, but I will come back to you and answer to it. Is that okay? Thank you.

Graeme Bunton: Thank you both for that. Michele?

Michele Neylon: Thanks. Michele Neylon for the record. I feel sorry for you Goran. I mean, the – you came into this and the – a lot of the history had already been made, so kind of talking to you about what happened 15, 17 years ago isn't particularly productive.

You know, the concerns for a lot of us is GDPR is coming or it's – well it's going to be enforced and it's much, much broader than just simply the ICANN part.

I mean, we have to make sure that we are able to comply with GDPR but that we also have to look at other aspects of our business, in fact pretty much every single aspect of our businesses and that's something that people definitely need to understand.

I mean, earlier today in this room we had Thomas Rickert give a fairly good and scary presentation that I think woke up a few people about some of the implications of that.

But the – so going back – but going back to what you are talking about now, I mean, while it's helpful the, you know, there is a paranoia and a fear that we could end up in a very messy situation where registrars and registries take actions unilaterally or maybe some of us kind of work together while we're doing that in order to comply as best we can and what we feel is a compliance, you know, understanding a model of GDPR.

And that's – but you do control the compliance function. Now how exactly you can handle that internally is something maybe you'll need to look into further but it is a – something that you guys do control.

The conflicts with the local law thing has been sent back – is something that was – is going to be discussed at the GNSO. I have no idea where that's going to end up.

It's – I think we have a table for a discussion piece at our meeting tomorrow and then we'll probably continue on beyond that. On the policy side itself though we – this is something that's going to take a lot longer.

The RDS PDP of which I'm one of the Co-Chairs is not moving along at a particularly fast pace, and I would hate to even make an estimation as to when we would have a new policy from that.

So, I mean, if you're relying on that to solve the problem which I don't think you are we – you'd be waiting for another couple of years. Thank you.

Goran Marby: For the record I think I have a excellent job actually. I think I have the best job in the world.

Michele Neylon: I never said that you hated your job Goran. I said I felt – I was giving you my condolences for the situation you've been landing in with – in respect to WHOIS.

Goran Marby: The – as I said it's – for me it's not a policy decision. It is contractual compliance and a law. How to – how ICANN – if we are a data controller how we can be compliant because I can't take the risk on the – being noncompliant.

On the other hand I have the policies so she, I mean, for me the policies are always the – important because they're set with – from you with the community but we have to close that gap with the GDPR.

We do need the sources we can. We started too late. We all agree. I think some of you started too late as well. It has great ramifications. It has an effect on the policies sets for the community. That is known here.

We have to make this right and the – I will not ask you to trust me. That's not what I'm asking for but I'm asking you for - at least work together with me to do this.

I've said repeatedly that we're in this ship together and that actually means something for me. But also remember which I think is – we are a part of an ecosystem and that ecosystem is the multi-stakeholder model.

And this multi-stakeholder model seems to rise now, which it often does but there is a time limit to actually provide information. We are getting over - this last couple of days I've received several different very important legal analysis.

We're going to post them all. I think we've posted some of them. But I just – right now I was sitting here receiving an email from a DPA. So we're getting

the data so we can have this balance between the things that is set by the community through policies and also GDPR.

We're not going to do this for a long time. We're going to do this as fast as we can but I can't say when, but it's not going to be in April of next year.

Graeme Bunton: Thank you. This is Graeme for the transcript. I'll add just a piece on that. I've heard in this conversation that you're looking for more information from Contracted Parties on how we're approaching this problem.

And I think for many of us who have started implementation or are building or close to completing those plans, I don't think any of us are quite in the place where we are comfortable sharing those yet.

I think the space is still too unsure. Those analyses are incomplete. I – there is probably some willingness to share those things as they get a little bit fully baked, but we need to be very careful about how we do that.

So it's – there's not a blanket no there. "We won't do that." It's that we still need more time going back to (Sebastian)'s point to keep baking these things before they can come back to ICANN and the board so that they can input your processes too.

Goran Marby: Again you've seen the – we – you can actually use us because we of course do everything 100% transparent. Funny enough we had a – my senior legal counsel had a meeting last week where after we asked – we just came out with the – but the (Hamilton) came out with a paper.

And they actually said to us during that meeting, "How can you publish something like this that actually could mean something for you which is not positive?"

And we said, “That’s what we do at ICANN. We publish things even if it could be seen as being negative for ourselves.” And so use that – use – you can use us to ask questions that may be related to some of the things you are doing.

We will be happy to provide that help because every question helps us with a better understanding how the law can work. And also coming back to what I originally started about, which is the user cases, the user cases – whatever you – and I – you do this of course because in the law you have to be able to tell why.

That means that you have also done user cases because that’s a important part of leading, right, and anything you can share we will be very grateful for. I’m not asking for privileged information but bits and pieces you think you can share that can help us all to provide better data. Thank you.

Graeme Bunton: Thank you Goran. Do we have any other input from Contracted Parties you want to bring forward here to the board around GDPR? Owen please.

Owen DeLong: Owen DeLong, Akamai. One thing that I don’t think has been covered here too well is that in addition to WHOIS there’s a lot of other areas where GDPR affected data is collected/transferred/moved around.

These include things like the escrow company that we’re required to transfer data to currently Iron Mountain, the provisions for how data gets moved around if a registry or registrar ceases operations and that has to be provided elsewhere to third parties and the data that’s submitted to ICANN.

A lot of the data that’s not made public is still subject to GDPR in a number of ways, and so we need to not lose sight of the fact that GDPR affects not just the data that’s published publicly, but also how data is transferred between parties and what data we collect even to begin with.

Goran Marby: The other problem we're having internally besides this is that we go through the things we do, application running, systems we're running and setups are running to make sure that we as an organization is also compliant with them, and we have several systems we have to look into.

I don't know why. Travel funding database for instance is one of them, and that's why we appointed just a couple of months ago a data protection officer as well whose main – whose responsibility is what we're doing internally.

Keith Drazek:: And thank you Graeme. Keith Drazek VeriSign, Registry Stakeholder Group. I just want to try to bring this back to sort of next steps and actions that we might be able to take together.

So just so everybody knows the registries and the registrars have a joint subgroup – Contracted Party House subgroup looking at this issue of GDPR and discussing ways that we can actually work together to try to come up with a proposal that we would be able to share with ICANN staff and the ICANN Board.

And so I think you have a commitment from us to continue to do that, to continue to engage in that way. We look forward to seeing what proposals you're coming up with.

You know, I think Goran you've mentioned that you may have a list of two or three possible solutions that could be considered so...

((Crosstalk))

Goran Marby: For the record I didn't say that – said potentially.

Keith Drazek: Okay.

Goran Marby: Maybe.

Keith Drazek: Well potentially. That's fine. Potentially. So – but I think what I'm...

Goran Marby: Something in my inner (J.J.).

Keith Drazek: So what I'm suggesting is that we look forward to your potential solutions however many there may be, and we're working on coming up with ours. And what I was trying to suggest is that I look forward to all of us working together to compare notes, to have a working group put together informal as it may be to actually get looking at the substance of the solution, whether that's operational, you know, possible issues around waivers, you know, all of the different components that might be needed for us as mutual Contracted Parties, registries, registrars and ICANN to find a path forward in the nearest future because if we don't do that it's going to be one-off solutions all over the place, and I don't think anybody wants that. Thank you.

Goran Marby: Thank you. We're always positively working together in a transparent and open way. One thing that – one thing I think is important in this one is that in the – this is a complex thing because you are – probably have other problems with GDPR in adjusted ways or opportunities, however you want to look at them.

And one of the finer points in this one is that it's – I've said this many, many times that in the end all the – anyone who's affected by this law has to have – they had their own responsibility to come up with something.

And this is one of the things that is really, really problematic sometimes for me to sort of – from a – demonstrate is that whatever – regardless what we say or what we say collectively, all the companies in this industry has to have an obligation to see what they think is the right method for them.

And then we have to bring that back to the compliance with us and we have to work with – we will have one solution in the end where we think it's going to be compliant what – wherever we are in this one.

And – but that's for yours – that's why I've said when I went through this sort of scheme if you can produce – and I would now say some sort of legal case that your solution - otherwise we'd be breaking their national law.

We have to have a system to look into that and that was my discussion with Michele I presume. It is something that we're now learning but I – and one more thing that I really want to say about this is that this is the first time I – my understanding – my history is 18 months but this is the first time we really see that there's a law that has a direct effect on our abilities to make policies.

And I think that this discussion shows that we have to find in the future that the mechanics were having those discussions, and how we can deal with the later scheduled proposals because even if this is the first time in a very tough trial, we will see more of those not only GDPR discussions around the world but there are many different legislative discussions that can have an effect on the domain name world and our maintenance policies.

And I hope - and I know we're going to find a good way out of this but we also have to continue to work and to have those discussions maybe a little bit earlier next time.

Graeme Bunton: Thank you Goran. Anyone else from around the table or the audience? All right. Is it all right?

Man: Nothing from the board.

Graeme Bunton: Does the board have anything for us other than those two topics that they would care to hear about? Okay. Well I think before we wrap up, something

that the Contracted Party House would very much like to do is thank Steve Crocker for his years of service as Chair of the Board.

We really appreciate all of that and thank you very much. Well ladies and gentlemen thank you very much for coming. I give you the gift – the holy ICANN gift of half an hour. Thank you very much for coming. Have a lovely afternoon.

Woman: We can stop the recording now. I've been asked to make an announce...

END